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COUNCIL, 29th April 2015 

PRESENT:

The Worshipful the Mayor (Councillor Mrs P M Allen) in the Chair

---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
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H J Rivron
F Shoukat
B T R Smith

G M Smith-Moorhouse
D Sutherland
S Sweeney
M K Swift

T Swift
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M J C Thompson
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P J Wardhaugh

A D Wilkinson
D K Young

S R Young
96 MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETINGS HELD ON 9th, 18th and 23rd FEBRUARY 2015
It was moved by the Mayor,

Seconded by Councillor James, and

RESOLVED that the Minutes of the meetings of the Council held on the 9th, 18th and 23rd February 2015, having been printed and a copy sent to each Member of the Council, be taken as read and signed by the Mayor. 

97 MEMBERS’ INTERESTS 
The Mayor reminded Members of the need to declare any disclosable pecuniary interests or other interests which they might have in relation to the items to be considered at the Council meeting.

98 MAYOR’S OR CHIEF EXECUTIVE’S ANNOUNCEMENTS
(A) The Mayor referred to those Members of the Council, namely Councillor Marshall and Councillor Wardhaugh, who were not seeking re-election to the Council at the forthcoming local elections, and thanked them for their work on behalf of the Council and their communities during their time as Councillors.  
Councillor Baines on behalf of the Conservative Group, endorsed the comments and paid tribute to the long service Councillor Marshall had given to the local Community since his first appointment to Hebden Royd Council in 1967. Subsequently, Councillor Marshall had served as a Calderdale Councillor between 1975 and 1983 and again from 2007 to 2015.
Councillor Battye on behalf of the Liberal Democrat Group, also endorsed the comments which had been made and added her own appreciation for the contribution made by Councillor Wardhaugh, during his time as a Calderdale Councillor.
(B) The Mayor referred to the recent death of former Councillor Keith Watson, who had served as Deputy Mayor from May 2010 to October 2010 and Mayor from December 2010 to May 2011.
. 
99 PETITIONS PRESENTED BY MEMBERS OF THE COUNCIL
(A) Councillor Blagbrough presented a petition relating to the condition of the road surface on Mill Grove Brighouse.
The Mayor confirmed that the petition would be dealt with in accordance with the provisions of the Council’s Petitions Scheme.
(B) Councillor Draycott presented a petition relating to extensive dilapidated fencing which required repair on Pye Nest Road, Sowerby Bridge.
The Mayor confirmed that the petition would be dealt with in accordance with the provisions of the Council’s Petitions Scheme.

(C) Councillor T Swift presented a petition relating to the condition of the road and resurfacing on Backhold Drive, Siddal.
The Mayor confirmed that the petition would be dealt with in accordance with the provisions of the Council’s Petitions Scheme.

(D) Councillor B Collins presented a petition relating to the closure of the Café at the Town Hall, Halifax.
The Mayor confirmed that the petition would be dealt with in accordance with the provisions of the Council’s Petitions Scheme.

100 QUESTIONS BY MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC UNDER COUNCIL PROCEDURE RULE 12
Under Council procedure Rule 12(b) a question by a member of the public cannot be asked at a meeting of the Council during the period from the publication of a notice of election for the Council to polling day.
101 CABINET RECOMMENDATIONS
(A)
DIRECT PAYMENT SCHEME POLICY – (CABINET, 2ND MARCH, 2015 – MINUTE NUMBER 126/B103) 





It was moved by Councillor Baines,





Seconded by Councillor Benton,


that the recommendation of Cabinet contained in Minute Number 126/B103 be approved.
RESOLVED that the revised Direct Payments Scheme Policy be approved.
(B)
CORPORATE DOCUMENT MANAGEMENT (CABINET, 13TH APRIL, 2015 – MINUTE NUMBER 148(E)/B123) 





It was moved by Councillor Baines,





Seconded by Councillor Benton,


that the recommendation of Cabinet contained in Minute Number 148(E)/B123 be approved.
RESOLVED that the capital fit out costs associated with Option 2 be approved.
102 GOVERNANCE AND BUSINESS COMMITTEE RECOMMENDATIONS


(A) 
REVIEW OF THE COUNCIL’S CONTRACT PROCEDURE RULES (GOVERNANCE AND BUSINESS COMMITTEE, 30TH MARCH 2015 – MINUTE NUMBER 42/J25)


It was moved by Councillor Lambert,




Seconded by Councillor B Collins,     

that the recommendation of the Governance and Business Committee contained in Minute Number 42/J25 be approved.
RESOLVED that the revised Contract Procedure Rules as detailed in the Head of Democratic and Partnership Services written report be approved.
(B)
ROLE OF STANDARDS COMMITTEE (GOVERNANCE AND BUSINESS COMMITTEE, 30TH MARCH, 2015 – MINUTE NUMBER 43/J26) 





It was moved by Councillor Lambert,





Seconded by Councillor B Collins,


that the recommendation of Cabinet contained in Minute Number 43/J26 be approved.
RESOLVED that the appointments of the existing co-opted Members of the Standards Committee be extended for the 2015/16 municipal year.

103 LICENSING AND REGULATORY COMMITTEE RECOMMENDATION

(A) 
REVIEW OF LICENSING SERVICE – UPDATE ON MANDATORY TRAINING FOR LICENCE HOLDERS (LICENSING AND REGULATORY COMMITTEE, 9TH MARCH 2015 – MINUTE NUMBER 29/L20)


It was moved by Councillor Thornber,




Seconded by Councillor Pillai,     

that the recommendation of the Licensing and Regulatory Committee contained in Minute Number 29/L20 be approved.

RESOLVED that the Licensing Policy be amended to include the proposed mandatory training programme for all licence holders as outlined within the report and Appendix 1.
104 MOTIONS UNDER COUNCIL PROCEDURE RULE 14
(A) HOSPITAL SERVICES
It was moved by Councillor T Swift,

Seconded by Councillor B Collins,

that this Council 
(a) notes with concern the comments made on behalf of Monitor at the recent meeting of the joint Calderdale and Kirklees Scrutiny Panel, and in particular the reported views that “duplicating services in Halifax and Huddersfield, including running two A&E departments, was at the root of the Trust’s money problems”;

(b) reaffirms its support for the views of the People’s Commission that “Calderdale Clinical Commission Group should not propose any changes to hospital services, including accident and emergency services ... until and unless there is good evidence that changes to community health services can provide a better approach to health care provision”; and
(c) resolves that, as soon as possible after 7th May 2015, the Chief Executive should seek to arrange a meeting between senior councillors and officers, senior civil servants, representatives of NHS England and the Calderdale and Huddersfield NHS Trust, to explore ways of reducing the cost of the existing PFI arrangement
Councillors Metcalfe, James, Lynn, Tagg, Battye, Draycott and Baines commented on the Motion.

RESOLVED that this Council
(a)  notes with concern the comments made on behalf of Monitor at the recent meeting of the joint Calderdale and Kirklees Scrutiny Panel, and in particular the reported views that “duplicating services in Halifax and Huddersfield, including running two A&E departments, was at the root of the Trust’s money problems”;

(b) reaffirms its support for the views of the People’s Commission that “Calderdale Clinical Commission Group should not propose any changes to hospital services, including accident and emergency services ... until and unless there is good evidence that changes to community health services can provide a better approach to health care provision”; and
(c) resolves that, as soon as possible after 7th May 2015, the Chief Executive should seek to arrange a meeting between senior councillors and officers, senior civil servants, representatives of NHS England and the Calderdale and Huddersfield NHS Trust, to explore ways of reducing the cost of the existing PFI arrangement.
105 AUDIT COMMITTEE ANNUAL REPORT 2014/15

The Chair, Councillor T Swift, presented to the Council the annual report on the work and performance of the Audit Committee during 2014/15, and thanked the Finance Service, and in particular the Internal Audit team, for their contribution to the work of the Audit Committee.

106 APPOINTMENT OF MEMBERS AND SUBSTITUTE MEMBERS TO SERVE ON SCRUTINY PANELS AND COUNCIL COMMITTEES
It was moved by Councillor T Swift, 




Seconded by Councillor B Collins, and
RESOLVED that Councillors be appointed to serve as Members and Substitute Members of Scrutiny Panels and Committees for the remainder of the 2014/15 municipal year as follows:

	Planning Committee


	-

	Councillor Lynn to replace Councillor Shoukat as a member

Councillor Shoukat to replace Councillor Lynn as a substitute member



	Appeals Panel


	-
	Councillor Sweeney to replace Councillor Booth as a Member

(All members are appointed as substitute members to the Appeals Panel)


107 REPRESENTATION ON OUTSIDE BODIES

It was moved by Councillor Baines,

Seconded by Councillor Benton, and

RESOLVED that Members of the Council and others be appointed to serve as representatives of the Council on outside bodies unless they resign, become disqualified or are replaced by resolution of the Council as follows:

	Brighouse War Memorial Nurses (Endowment) Fund
	-


	Councillor Beal

Councillor Benton

Councillor Blagbrough

Councillor Kirton

Councillor Martin

Councillor McAllister

Mrs K Benton

Mrs C Blagbrough

Mrs J Cawthra

Mrs B Monteith

Mr G Richardson

Mr A Rutherford

Mrs P Fellows

for a further one year term of office expiring in April 2016


108 QUESTIONS BY MEMBERS OF THE COUNCIL UNDER COUNCIL PROCEDURE RULE 13
There were no questions by Members of the Council.
109 REPORTS OF THE LEADER AND CABINET MEMBERS

(A) LEADER’S REPORT
Councillor Baines, Leader, submitted a written report on the work he had carried out since the last meeting of the Council as follows:
Well done to our entire Children’s Services staff and Partners whose hard work was rewarded by the Ofsted judgement. Whilst in total disagreement with the judgement on our Adoption Service I feel that the decision from the Inspection Team was the best we could expect. I am sure that the excellent hard work will continue and will result in a better result next time.
I was extremely disappointed that we did not receive funding for either Todmorden, who achieved an excellent Ofsted report, or Calder High Schools; this was despite prolonged lobbying by Councillors of all Parties and Craig Whittaker since 2007. In 2009 we were informed by the Labour Minister that funding would not be available until after 2015, does this demonstrate that Civil servants rule? However we must continue the battle to ensure we do provide adequate premises for our young people at both these schools. 
In my opinion it was unfortunate that the Trinity Academy was not successful in its funding bid for a Sixth Form College in Halifax. Whenever I have discussed this with young people the overwhelming majority would favour the option of this type of facility. The provision and overall results at A Level must improve to ensure the students have the best possible start in their chosen careers.
The Tour de Yorkshire is our opportunity to build on the success of the Tour de France last July. Whilst in its first year it is unlikely to bring the same economic benefits to Calderdale it will again result in excellent media coverage of the race. The fact that high profile cyclists will be taking part next week ensures good news stories. It is pleasing that a number or Calderdale organisations have taken advantage of the grants that have been made available to enable their communities and visitors to enjoy the race and make the visit a good day out.

At Budget Council we accepted a zero increase in Council Tax for 2015/16 and agreed a consultation process for the Residents of Calderdale to have a say on how our services should be provided in 2017/18. I feel that we should be able to improve on the number of respondents of the last consultation in 2010 by using a proactive app that demonstrates the impact of their decisions on the £9.6 million savings needed.
The Piece Hall and Library contract is progressing well and thanks to the generosity of the main contractors, Grahams, we will soon be able to monitor its progress by a drone flying over and videoing its progress. It is intended that these will be available for viewing on the Piece Hall Web Site.
I am delighted that we have introduced a Business Rates relief Scheme in Calderdale. This is only available to new or expanding premises in Calderdale and will be funded by the extra rates created in the future. This use of discretionary relief powers will encourage property development, economic regeneration and creation of new jobs.
I am confident that the decision of the Economic Taskforce to make available £50,000 to develop a Business Improvement District in Halifax will enable Marketing Halifax to introduce a successful BID resulting in a better Town Centre for businesses and customers.
Below is a brief summary of some of the meetings visits and activities that may not be reported elsewhere:
· Meetings with all our Directorates regarding the ongoing provision of services and future developments.

· Meeting with the Directors of First Bus regarding their future plans in Calderdale

· Discussions with the Bishop of Huddersfield.

· Attended the official opening of Heatherstones. 

· Further discussions with the Calderdale Industrial Museum regarding their licence and essential repairs to the North Wall of the building.

· Discussion with the Victoria Theatre Trust Board.
Councillor Lynn asked how the consultation process with the residents of Calderdale would be carried out in relation to how savings should be achieved in 2017/18. The Leader, Councillor Baines advised that there would be a wide range of options to consider during the consultation process.
Councillor Rivron asked what the Leader’s view was on ‘fair banding’ at Trinity Academy. In Schools under ‘fair banding’, all children applying to a school took a test and were then divided into ability bands. The Leader, Councillor Baines responded advising that the Council was not involved in making a decision relating to ‘fair banding’ at Trinity Academy, as the Academy was responsible for its own admissions criteria. Officers were, however, looking into this issue and considering whether this needed to be referred to a higher body.
Councillor T Swift asked what preparation had been done in relation to the proposed budget consultation and what was the timescale involved. The Leader, Councillor Baines advised that officers were working on ensuring that the consultation would be as wide as possible, and would start in June through to September/October this year.
Councillor Battye asked if the consultation would use other methods apart from a interactive ‘APP’ In response, the Leader , Councillor Baines confirmed that this was one way of carrying out a consultation process, various other methods would also be adopted.

(B)
CABINET MEMBER REPORTS

(i) Deputy Leader and CAFM, Housing and Environment
Councillor Benton, Deputy Leader and Cabinet Member for CAFM, Housing and Environment, submitted a written report on the work he had carried out since the last Council meeting as follows:

In my last report on the activity across housing and environmental issues I was able to point to a number of key schemes on site recently completed. Over the last couple of months activity has turned to making plans for the future. Members will note from the Cabinet minutes a number of exciting proposals. For example, we are planning a major consultation in respect to 100 acres of land between Brighouse & Elland (Cromwell Bottom).  Local interest groups have done some good work on this Council owned land and we are keen to build on that by having a major consultation on the future of the area during this calendar year.  There is great potential for improved access to outdoor recreation, improved wildlife conservation and potentially new facilities such as an environmental learning centre or sustainable employment provision.
We are also heavily engaged in the planning of our future waste services through the procurement process for new waste contracts.  Members will recall that we are looking at both the waste collection and the waste disposal contracts.  We are looking to let contracts for 8 years potentially renewable for another 8 years after that giving 16 year contracts. Given the delicate state of procurement I cannot, of course, go into any detail other than to reassure members that the process is on time, on schedule, and we are looking to bring submissions to Cabinet in the early autumn.
We are also in a position to do some planning of additional work in further boosting recycling in the Borough, thanks to a successful bid for £150,000 worth of grant from DLCG.  We are particularly keen to increase take up of food waste recycling in the Borough and that is one area we will be concentrating on. 
Joint work between the Housing Service and the Children and Young People’s Directorate has also helped to secure a very substantial injection of funds for improving housing options for vulnerable youngsters in Calderdale and I look forward to progress on bringing new services to fruition over the next year or so. 
Finally, I would flag up the very significant changes to our environment now taking place in the Copley area of the Borough with the development of the new road from Hollas Lane to Mearclough Road.  This will enable the construction of some 150 homes on the north bank of the river Calder below the Lloyds Data Centre as well as much needed new employment space on the south bank. The road also enables the construction of a new nature reserve.  There will be some temporary impact on, and modification of, the Sowerby Bridge Household Waste site as part of the works but the effects should be short term and lead to much improved access for local businesses and a wider regeneration in due course. 

CAFM

I am pleased to report that the majority of the original revenue savings target for the CAFM Service of £4.348m for 2014/15 has been achieved. The exact position will be confirmed in mid-May when the year-end procedures have been completed. Work continues within the service to examine the areas in which savings can be achieved in 2015/16 and future years and some detail regarding this is included below.
A programme and associated integrated governance arrangements have been developed to link the need for asset reviews with the Council’s commitment to delivering Neighbourhood Working. This will integrate and enhance service delivery, reduce costs and bring services closer to communities. It is anticipated that initial proposals will be developed for wider consideration over the next couple of months. I recognise that these plans will be of considerable interest to all members and I will endeavour to ensure that members are informed of and engaged with the process of taking this work forward at the appropriate time. 
As reported previously, Track 1 contracting has been completed during the last 12 months. Track 2 contracting is under way, prefaced by two ‘Bidders’ Days’ during which the delivery plan for this activity was shared with interested parties. This plan is now being delivered, is on track and is planned to be completed early next year. This will deliver further significant savings and service improvements.
The FM support staff review brought circa 180 staff from across the organisation into the CAFM Service from 1 April, 2014. The assimilation/recruitment process for this service is now virtually complete and will go live on 1 June, 2015. It will provide a flexible /multi-skilled resource that will support the management of the Council’s property portfolio more effectively and will deliver significant cashable savings (circa £175k pa).
Finally, given the interest that many members have in environmental issues, I am pleased to report that The Energy Reduction Project Team is driving delivery of carbon and cash savings with the service. They are developing a 3 year Energy Plan with the main focus being to reduce consumption through behavioural change and the establishment of an ‘invest to save’ programme of Energy Saving Projects. The recent project to re-commission the combined heat and power unit at Todmorden Sports Centre has reduced the site electricity consumption by 75%. This is one example of the work that is taking place within this area and is indicative of the Council’s commitment to achieving carbon reductions and generating efficiency savings through better management of the estate. 
Councillor Lynn asked for clarity relating to ‘Track 1’ and ‘Track 2’ contracting as detailed in the report. Councillor Benton advised that he would provide briefing note to clarify the position, the issue had been discussed recently at the Use of Resources Scrutiny Panel.

Councillor Tagg asked what safeguards were in place for the Council to re- negotiate long term contracts if terms changed. Councillor Benton gave assurance that, in relation to the new waste contract he would ensure that the ‘waste steering group’ and officers addressed the appropriate safeguards required.
Councillor T Swift asked how many Section 215 notices had been issued and actioned since July 2014.  Councillor Benton responded and advised that the use of Section 215 notices had been very successful to date. One had been administered in the Todmorden area and a further notice was ongoing.
Councillor Press asked if the Section 215 in the Todmorden area was successful, when would the site be cleared. In response Councillor Benton advised that work could take quite a long time, however, he would circulate information for clarity to Ward Councillors.

Councillor Wilkinson asked if a Section 215 notice could be used for Wainhouse Terrace.  Councillors Draycott, D Foster and Wilkinson had recently visited the site. Councillor Benton advised that he would look into this area and meet up with the Councillors concerned to look at how to take this forward. 
(ii) Children and Young People’s Services and Lead Member for Children’s Services

Councillor Raistrick, Cabinet Member for Children and Young People’s Services and Lead Member for Children’s Services submitted a written report on the work he had carried out since the last meeting of the Council as follows:

Achievements during the past civic year,
Here is the end of term report for the Children's and Young People's Directorate.  Please note that for the first time in many years no reference is made to an upcoming OFSTED inspection.

The successful commissioning of the children's centres, with no reduction in centres and the local offer continuing to be maintained (subsequently graded as “good” by OFSTED).
The improvement around quality assurance and introduction of robust auditing leading to service improvement - as a single agency and also on behalf of partners within the safeguarding board.
Introduction of the Special needs in Calderdale and now leading the other LA in the North Est on behalf of the DfE as regional champion. 
The Calderdale Partnership School Improvement Board has continued to oversee school improvement during the last civic year. The Borad has focused on challenge and outcomes and encouraging clusters of schools to work collaboratively in prioritising school improvement activity. 
This has been successful in that 83% of schools in Calderdale are now judged by Ofsted to be at least good and attainment and achievement is ranked highest within the Yorkshire & Humber region.

The Virtual School for looked after children has extended its remit to include a targeted service for vulnerable children who are identified as requiring a child protection plan. This work has been successful as has the ongoing support for looked after children. This has led to:
Excellent PEP completion rate of 100% in 2014, with 100% audited by the Virtual School Head and Virtual School Team Manager.  99% of young people consulted or present at their Peps. Outstanding results at Key Stage 4, with 42.1% of Year 11 achieving 5 A*-Cs including Maths and English (national average for CLA – 12%), significantly narrowing the gap with their peers (Calderdale 59%).Excellent overall attendance at 96.2% with reduction of absence again to 3.8%, for the 25 days indicator. Very positive feedback received – Ofsted (2015).
The NET for vulnerable children has also been developed during the last civic year. This is a process by which the most vulnerable children are identified and the arrangements for their support is monitored on a regular basis, the particular focus is on children missing and children missing education. Ofsted conducted a robust inspection of this aspect of work and their findings included the following:
‘A strong and effective ‘central record’ of all the most vulnerable children and young people in Calderdale has been established that includes all those missing from education, those not receiving their full educational entitlement, all children missing from home or care and those at risk of CSE. The record incorporates information on other risk factors, such as Special Educational Needs and young people known to the Youth Offending Team. The record is updated on a daily basis by the Vulnerable Young People’s Coordinator, and can be accessed by the police, children’s social care and the Head of Learning.’

Promoting permanency - Calderdale’s adoption diagnostics early in 2014 found good performance in the number of children who are afforded the opportunity of adoption in Calderdale. Improvements in timeliness were identified as an area for improvement and an action plan implemented. However, following the Ofsted inspection 2015, further measures have been taken to increase the focus and pace of improvement in this area and since 23rd Feb 2015, Calderdale has had its own permanency improvement board. This will run until the end of August 2015 and will deliver on 4 key objectives:
· Ensure individual children are closely tracked, monitored and their plans advanced to ensure there is no delay

· Improve smooth pathways to permanence are in place and supported by an effective infrastructure and processes

· Ensure skill and knowledge development for all staff to support effective planning and implementation

· Develop a dedicated performance scorecard to monitor progress. 

Troubled families During 2014/15, we achieved the turnaround of 475 families within the Troubled Families Programme, delivering on all our government targets and the team was praised as “outstanding” by the DCLG. We have been awarded phase 2 funding and are on track to continue to turn around a further 250 families by the end of March 2016.
Traded Services with Schools We have successfully implemented a traded Education Welfare service with schools and generated income from this. During 2014/15, we plan to further build on and expand this and have already had pledges from schools to support this.
Multi-agency work to support children at risk of CSE During 2014/15 we have built on the historically strong work to support young people at risk of CSE and brought together a multi-agency hub with the police. In addition, we worked with the police to protect victims and bring perpetrators to justice. Arrangements have been praised by Ofsted and will be subject to further development in the coming 12 months.
Youth Offending Services The Youth Offending Services continue to perform well and have delivered a further reduction in First Time Entrants during 2014/15 and successfully driven the introduction of Restorative Approaches  across Children's Directorate.
120 young people aged 16-17 completed the National Citizen Service, run by the Young people’s service, during 2014-15. 144 are signed up already for summer 2015.
For the year ahead:-
The completion of new primary schools at Halifax Academy and the Heath site and the new schools at Ferney Lee and Moorside and the new block at the Todmorden secondary site 

The implementation of Health Education and Care Plans to replace statements for students with special Educational needs and disability
Quality of CAMHS Service

A targeted approach to narrowing the achievement gap within the Early Years. This will be addressed by a range of strategies and will enhance the early intervention approach that is working effectively across the directorate. 
The aim will be to
increase the number of children in Calderdale who achieve a good level of development across the Early Years Foundation Stage profile in line with National statistics (2014 National:60% - 2014 Calderdale:55%) and;
improve the standard score and percentage inequality gap in achievement across the Early Learning Goals in line with National statistics (2014 National:33.9% - 2014 Calderdale:38.8%)
We have successfully bid for innovation funding to the value of over £1 million, including:

· The “right home” bid, which will provide enhanced support for young people on the edge of care and homelessness – including new housing with support options and respite care for teenagers the “mocking bird” project, which will see the appointment of a hub and spoke fostering arrangement to enable more children with complex issues in be cared for in foster care in the borough. The model has one foster carer household at its centre, who does not have a full time placement, but who supports 6 – 8 other fostering households including through the provision of respite care.

· The regional “FDAC” (Family Drug and Alcohol Court) model, which will see intensive support for families who are at risk of losing their children as a result of drugs, alcohol and/or domestic abuse. The team around the family will work jointly with a nominated judged to secure children in their birth families, where the parents are able to turn their lives around.

In addition, Calderdale will be working with the Buttle Trust to offer children on child protection plans the opportunity to benefit from boarding school places, where this is in their interests and the family are supportive of this.
Next year’s target for the Youth Offending Service is to reduce re-offending and driving down the current rate, which is higher than in previous years.

(iii) Communities

Councillor Thompson, Cabinet Member for Communities submitted a written report on the work he had carried out since the last meeting of the Council as follows
I am really pleased to be reporting to Full Council in my role as Portfolio Holder for Communities.   I continue to be impressed by the range of events and activities supported by the directorate some of which are mentioned below.   

I continue to be proud of the ongoing transformation project to restore the Grade 1 listed Piece Hall, and turn this unique building into a thriving heritage and leisure attraction for the whole of Calderdale.  Once completed the Piece Hall will finally have secured a commercially sustainable future alongside the development of the new Central Library and Archive on an adjacent site.  Work on site has started and progress is being made.  

With just a few days to go before the Tour de Yorkshire cycles into Calderdale, I hope all my colleagues will be proudly modelling the limited edition Inner Cyclist Tour de Yorkshire t-shirts which are being sold at Halifax and Hebden Bridge Tourist Information Centres (TICs) and cost £8.50. The race is being broadcast live on national TV and throughout Europe and it is expected to become a flagship cycling event in the UK in 2015.  The Peleton is expected to reach Calderdale at circa 2.07pm, travel down Cragg Vale circa 2.34pm with the Hebden Bridge King of the Mountain stage at circa 2.48pm.  
Through the Economic Fighting Fund the Council has also funded a handful of cultural events to celebrate the Tour de Yorkshire including a celebration of ‘Spaw Sunday’ on 3 May. This is event is traditionally held on the first Sunday in May and involves a tour of local spas or springs.  As this year it coincides with the Tour de Yorkshire coming through Cragg Vale the community is celebrating with a community picnic and a day of activities.

The events season in Calderdale is truly in full swing. Our Events & Licensing officer has processed 19 different events since January involving 416 Volunteers with an anticipated attendance of 7,200 people from within Calderdale and outside of the borough.  Five filming applications involving 16 crew members all around Calderdale have also been approved. Filming in Calderdale is increasing which is excellent for our regional and national profile and brings great economic benefits to our area. The Events and Festivals Fund, supported by the Economic Taskforce will also help support other amazing events throughout the rest of the year.

I have seen some great recent work on tourism and promotion of our fabulous local cultural facilities in the past year.  We really do live an area rich with heritage: the Directorate has recently supported a group of volunteers to create tours to tell the story of Todmorden Town Hall.  The volunteers will share their existing knowledge, delve deeper into the past with research and will deliver tours based around four themes.  Alongside the tours a Heritage Centre is being created and both will be launched in time for the Heritage Open Days in September.  

Calderdale Tourism Team also recently welcomed Blue Badge Guide trainees to show them some of the wonderful sights of Calderdale.  The 3 hour whistle stop tour included an introduction to Hebden Bridge, a tour of Heptonstall, then a coach ride through Mytholmroyd, Ripponden and Sowerby Bridge before reaching Halifax to have a guided tour of the Town Hall and Halifax Minster.  
Visitors to Bankfield Museum have had a double treat as part of the First World War Commemorative events to coincide with the For King & Country exhibition.  Annapurna Indian Dance recently gave their first performance of ‘The unknown becomes the known’. 
This paid homage to the Indian Soldiers who fought alongside the British in the First World War. Around 130,000 Indian soldiers served on the Western Front in France, many dying in battles such as Ypres and the battle of Loos. Bankfield Museum also got off to a flying start for the New Year with, in one day, 366 visitors attending the museum. 
We have also just had the Pageturners Children’s Reading Festival jointly organised by Calderdale’s Discover Children’s Library Service and Kirklees Children’s Library Service.  Thank you to the Mayor of Calderdale and her Consort who attended the launch events.  
I have been really impressed by the work of the Revenues and Benefits team this year: Despite being facing an additional £3m of Council Tax to collect from residents who previously qualified for full Council Tax Benefit, the Revenues and Benefits Service collected an overall £86,426,984 representing 95.43% and an increase on the previous year of £3,475,162.  I know that the service also works hard to ensure that people who need support with their Council Tax are identified at the earliest opportunity meaning that bills were sent out accurately and support to help budget was put in place.  The service is continuing to work closely with the voluntary sector and other internal departments to deliver a cohesive support service to those in need and provided an extension to the dates that people can pay their instalments making it easier for them to budget.  In this new financial year work will be ongoing to make it easier for residents to tell us about their changes in circumstances by way of the introduction of greater self-service meaning that people can access our service from anywhere.

The team has also identified overpayment in Housing Benefit and Council Tax Reduction of £836,000 and a further £243,000 of overpayment of national benefits paid by the Department for Work and Pension this year.  This included 488 investigations helped to raise in excess of £50,000 through financial penalties.  There were 33 convictions for criminal offences and 145 sanctions.  This work is vital to the council and is undertaken to protect the council’s financial assets.

The library team is also supporting our work on financial resilience and inclusion.  I am pleased to inform colleagues that the service has recently been successful in developing pilot schemes with Barclays and Halifax Community Bank where their staff will volunteer in local libraries to provide financial advice to our library users.  Look out for more about this in the press soon. 

Members will I know be pleased that community clean ups have started following the Government’s Call to arms for community clear up to mark the start of spring.  Clean ups so far organised by the Safer, Cleaner, Greener Team have been at West View Park; Lee Mount - St Georges project; and Ovenden Ward Forum – ‘Focus on Grot Spots’.  Junior Wardens lead the session to identify grot spots in Ovenden for future clean up action.  Also embracing the National Community Clean up in Sowerby Upper Valley, Neighbourhood Wardens joined PCSO George Serban, Beechwood and Sowerby residents and Pennine Housing filling 6 skips.  Customer satisfaction on the clean-ups is high and more will be taking place throughout May.

I have also been really pleased this year personally by the progress on tackling domestic abuse.  I know, through my role on the Community Safety Partnership, that we are seeing a reduction in repeat victims which is fantastic news.  We have also just recently appointed our Domestic Abuse and Sexual Violence Project Manager, Rachel Pickering, who will be taking for transformation challenge work.
And finally, I was impressed to hear about Jo Thackray and Liam McDonald who work a Halifax Pool who both played a pivotal role in acting fast to save the life of a leisure centre user who experienced cardiac arrest. They were required to apply CPR on a number of occasions and their actions were critical to the eventual positive outcome. The gentleman has now been discharged from hospital and is making a gradual recovery.  Well done to all the staff at the pool that played a part in this.
Councillor Thompson confirmed that the ongoing transformation project to restore the Grade 1 listed Piece Hall was going very well.  Preparations were underway for the Tour de Yorkshire which was to be held this weekend. Councillor Thompson praised the Revenues and Benefits team for their work in collecting an overall £86,426,984 which represented 95.43% which was an increase on the previous year of £3,475,162. The library team had been successful in developing pilot schemes with Barclays and Halifax Community Bank to offer financial advice to library users.
Councillor Press expressed concern about the 145 sanctions which had been issued in relation to non-payment of Council Tax and asked about how had the sanctions been administered.  Councillor Thompson advised that he would find out the information and respond.

Councillor T Swift asked if there were any planned improvements to the pitch at the Shay Stadium.  Councillor Thompson advised that he would find out details and respond.

(iv) Economy

Councillor Caffrey, Cabinet Member for Economy, submitted a written report on the work he had carried out since the last meeting of the Council as follows:
Parking

Halifax (Outer) TRO
The new TRO should now be in place on King Cross Road from 27 April and helping to alleviate the problems caused by indiscriminate parking. Explanatory letters relating to residents parking permits will shortly be sent to local residents, giving them six weeks to purchase new parking permits, before the whole Order is implemented in all the outer areas on 1 June 2015.

 

Refunds
The number of Penalty Charge Notice (PCN) refund claims received is now 3991, up from 3979 in the last update. The total value of claims accepted so far is £23470, whilst for pay and display claims it is £12428.

Loss of income from the removal of charges between 8 October last year and their partial reintroduction on 2 February is estimated to be £480,000 as at 31st March 2015. The total cost of this error could be in the region of £550,000.  An accurate calculation will not be readily available until all parking orders have been restored and associated costs have been included.

Highways

As members will be fully aware the improvement in the Highways infrastructure has been at top of my agenda. The number of resident and members calls / emails about Highways exceeds any other area of CMBC operations.
Amongst a host of other concerns there are some major flaws in the repairs and maintenance reporting systems and, in particular, the communication between CMBC and main contractor AMEY. The IT system is not fit for purpose and requires a major revamp to ensure it functions effectively and delivers fingertip updates on any repair or maintenance report whether responsive or programmed.
The use of sub-contractors is also under review as the current process of subbing work is very much on an ‘ad hoc’ basis rather than planned. I am hoping the peaks and troughs of sub-contractor demand can be flattened as far as possible to enable sub-contractors to be apportioned regular work flows and thus encourage CMBC to be a first priority. AMEY cannot expect sub-contractors to employ staff on the basis they may be required.  
I am reasonably confident that measures are being implemented to improve Highways delivery and communication but there will not be an overnight transformation 
Planning

I have previously expressed concern at the time it has taken to complete the Calderdale Plan and Cabinet has approved the establishment of a working party with cross party representation. The Local Plan is currently being undertaken as two separate documents which has delayed the process. The plan will now be driven forward under a revised Local Development scheme, which will see these two strands amalgamated and hopefully completed by September 2015.  At the time of reporting two working party meetings have taken place and attending members have contributed positively to expediting this very complex process.
The proposal to make more use of powers available under section 215 of the Town and Country Planning Act 2000 was approved by Cabinet and planning enforcement will continue to monitor progress following each issuance.
I have held meeting with Kirklees Council about our common border with particular emphasis on locations for residential development and improvements to the A629.
Economic regeneration  

Markets

The markets in Calderdale require some focussed attention and, in some cases, significant investment to provide a long-term future. With the support of Full Council, Cabinet has therefore re-established a cross party working group to consider detailed investigations into how this might be achieved preferably on a self-sustaining basis. At the time of reporting two meetings have been held at which a detailed look at four markets has so far being undertaken. It is clear that the expected financial returns from some market sites are unachievable given the allocated central costs, which appear to bear little resemblance to cost of running them. More detailed and financial and viability analysis is proposed for future meetings with a view to increasing footfall at each site and widen the scope of existing use of the market areas.
Transport

A significant amount of transport planning effecting Calderdale is being undertaken by the WYTPE under the Umbrella of the Joint Authority. Much of this road and rail planning is for the longer term but will deliver significant benefits to Calderdale residents. Proposed improvements to the A629 at Salterhebble for example should address a particular problem with air quality in the location.
Reducing congestion and pollution is also achieved by encouraging other forms of transport and the scrutiny panel through the Environment and Public Health review group has been looking at promoting other forms of sustainable transport such as cycle routes. The installation of new more efficient street lighting is being geared up and will result in lower energy use less maintenance through the use of more durable light emission systems.

Councillor Caffrey advised that he was more than reasonably confident that measures were being implemented to improve Highways delivery and communication. Discussions are ongoing with Officers as to how to move things forward; an ‘improvement group’ has been established.

Councillor D Young expressed concerns relating to lack of communication with Ward Councillors in relation to highways repairs, and questioned the service the public were receiving. Councillor Caffrey responded and advised that this was being discussed in detail and the IT reporting system was being reviewed to look at improvements.

Councillor Battye asked when scheduled highway repair work would be completed. Councillor Caffrey advised that some scheduled work had been finished and the backlog was being addressed.

Councillor Draycott referred to the petition he had presented at Council relating to works on Prospect Avenue Pye nest and asked when an answer would be available.  Councillor Caffrey responded advising that he did not think that this was in Calderdale ownership but he would look into the issue.

Councillor T Swift asked if the ‘improvement group’ looking  at highways repairs would be considering the issue of contractors and ensure that works were carried out.  Councillor Caffrey gave assurance that questions would be asked of the contractor and the ‘improvement group’ were looking into this issue.

Councillor D Young asked when the collapsed wall at Stubbings Drive would be fixed, the work was guaranteed to be started and this hasn’t occurred. Councillor Caffrey gave assurance that he would chase up the repair to the wall.

Councillor Wilkinson as if the new road between Sowerby Bridge and Copley would be completed by June and on time.  Councillor Caffrey advised that it was his understanding that the work was on course, however, he would check and respond to the question.

Councillor Tagg asked about the work on pot hole repairing and whether new materials were being used.  Councillor Caffrey advised that a fact sheet was available and he would forward this to all Ward Councillors, for information.

Councillor D Foster expressed concern relating to the quality of repairs to pot holes and asked if there were ways to improving processes and better ways of working. Councillor Caffrey advised that he had discussed this issue with the contractor AMEY and had been assured that new materials were being looked at.
(v) Use of Resources

Councillor Mrs Carter, Cabinet Member for Use of Resources, submitted a written report on the work she had carried out since the last meeting of the Council as follows:
It has been a very busy interesting and most of all extremely enjoyable 9 months as Cabinet Member for Business Improvement and Resources.
I would like to take this opportunity to thank Merran, Robin, Ian, Nigel and all the staff for their support. There have been some very difficult questions to be answered at times. However, it has not all been bad news. We have had a lot of positives which I hope my reports have shown.
Communities and Service Support - IT / Business and Systems 

It is pleasing to note that the Service Support team’s effort spent on supporting the Ofsted inspection and the in house developed Children’s Social Care system is acknowledged in the formal inspection report.   

The go live date for Calderdale’s Adult Health & Social Care Client Index System in Leeds is 6th July. As the partnership moves forward, the two Councils continue to collaborate on software development requirements. 

IDOX, as part of the Council’s commercialisation agreement, is following various sales leads and submitting tender responses.   
The next routine review of the IT Strategy will incorporate digital objectives and be reported to Cabinet in due course for their consideration and approval. 

Finance
Accountancy

Council approved the 2015/16 budget in February with no council tax increase and a commitment to conducting a consultation exercise starting in the summer to develop the budget plans for 2017/18. The focus of the Finance service has now switched to preparing the Council’s financial accounts for the last financial year. The outturn figures for each directorate and for the Council overall will be reported to Cabinet in June.

On top of this, the Service has continued to lead with HR on the development of a commercial and entrepreneurial thinking training programme to be launched in May. Use of Resources Scrutiny Panel also received a further report on the Value for Money scorecards focusing on a small number of services in more detail and recommended that the information be considered in more detail by each Scrutiny Panel.

Internal Audit

The Internal Audit Plan for 2015/16 has been prepared which sets out the work we plan to carry out during the year. This has been done in consultation with the leaders of political groups, Directors and Heads of Service in addition to other Heads of Internal Audit in the region in order to ensure that emerging risks and issues have been considered and included in the Audit Plan as appropriate. Work has already been carried out by Internal Audit to collate evidence to support the Annual Governance Statement.

Audit Committee met during the period and in addition to receiving the Internal Audit Review on Parking TROs also agreed the Internal Audit Plan for 2015/16,the Review of the Calderdale Code of Corporate Governance, the Audit Committee Annual Report and received various reports from External Audit.

A risk management peer review has been undertaken across the Council involving all directorate risk champions with the aim of ensuring that robust systems for the management and reporting of risk continue to be in place.
Work has been underway within the Insurance Section to renew the contract for the Councils insurance programme ensuring optimal cover and price.    

Procurement

The new Public Contracts Regulations came into force on 26th February 2015, and include changes which are intended to improve access to Council business for local and small businesses. The new regulations have been incorporated into the Council’s Contract Procedure Rules which are on the agenda for this meeting. A series of briefing sessions for officers are being built into the calendar, as well as a new guidance series.

Key changes include an increase in the thresholds for quotes to £100,000 to make business more accessible for smaller companies, a more tailored and focused approach on what information is required from suppliers to reduce red tape, and the requirement that quotes exercises must include at least two local businesses where possible. The Council’s e-tendering system will be used for all quotes and tendering exercises which will provide a ‘one stop shop’ advertising point for businesses. Feedback from local businesses at recent bidder’s days has been very positive.

The Calderdale Social Value Charter has been approved by the Health & Wellbeing Board and a procurement toolkit will be developed jointly with the CCG.

Democratic and Partnership Services
Elections

It is an inevitably busy time at the moment for our elections team as they strive to ensure that the parliamentary, local and parish elections proceed with the usual efficiency we have come to expect but not take for granted.  In the run up to the elections the team has worked hard to engage with the community to ensure as many of those as are eligible are registered to vote and there has been some innovative work undertaken with colleagues in Adult Health and Social Care to ensure the registration procedure is made as straightforward as possible for all those within the Borough.

Democratic Services

The end of another very busy and interesting municipal year and preparations are already underway to prepare for the next. Close to 250 meetings will have had agenda agreed, serviced and reported throughout the year to ensure an appropriate record is kept of the democratic process. Members will be pleased to see the Council Chamber restored to its full splendour.

Legal Services

Work continues behind the scenes across all directorates to provide timely, accurate and pragmatic advice and support to ensure that decisions taken by the council are lawful and in the best interests of the residents’ of the borough.  A number of significant projects continue to require considerable legal input, such as the Piece Hall and Library projects, Princess Buildings, the Tour de Yorkshire and the remedial TRO work but there are considerably more projects that are delivered on a daily basis where colleagues across the council benefit from the help and guidance provided by legal officers.

Human Resources
Implementation of the New HR and Payroll system has now commenced.  Midland HR being the selected supplier.  The iTrent system will be our future HR system and implementation work commenced at the beginning of April 2015. A significant amount of work has already been achieved in 3 weeks, but there is significant work to do over the next 12 months to implement the system.  

The Future Workforce Programme (Internal Jobs market) continues to grow and the level of success is now beginning to shine through.   We now have 870 staff (from all age groups 16 -71) from across all Directorates who have registered on the system and we have a growing number of success cases which have resulted in retaining valued members of staff with valuable skills we would not want to lose from the Council. 

· 71 vacancies have been matched through the system, and are at various stages of recruitment.

· 21 vacancies have been internally filled.

· 30 vacancies have been advertised externally (casual or specific qualification requirement).

We have had 3 staff who have agreed for their Future Workforce Programme experience to be shared:

Sheila was a Residential Social Worker ‘at risk’ in Children’s Social Care and is now employed as a Youth Team Administrator. Her previous post was extremely stressful and the Future Workforce Programme helped her to achieve a work life balance and commented “I can’t imagine work life as it was anymore”. 
Luigi was an IT apprentice on National Minimum Wage and has been matched to a Legal Assistant post within Democratic Services on a higher scale. Luigi will undertake Legal Assistant training as part of his career progression. 

Adeela a full time HR Support Assistant attended our in house career coaching to pursue further work experience opportunities within the council to grow her skills and experience. She was successfully matched to a higher graded part time vacancy within Children’s Services and was able to reduce her full time post in HR to accommodate the promotion. Adeela can’t wait to start in her new role as it will allow her to develop, whilst working flexibly across two services. It is pleasing to note that Adeela commenced her career on the Council’s apprenticeship scheme 5 years ago.

The following quote was recently provided by a manager who recently used the Future Workforce Programme to recruit for a Project Manager vacancy: 

“I was so impressed with the calibre and suitability of candidates that I interviewed for a Project Manager position which had been matched through the system, thank you”.
Attached to the Future Workforce Programme are the Voluntary Early Retirement (VER) and Voluntary Severance (VS) schemes.  We continue to progress requests from staff and create opportunities for other staff to apply for other opportunities.

The project is on track to deliver 2015/16 savings and we are now focusing on the savings required for 2016/17.

The combined Future Workforce Programme and the VER and VS scheme is the Council’s biggest single change management programme to date. There are significant savings attached to this initiative (£5.5m) required to meet its budget targets.

The Vacancy Review Group (Bev Maybury, Nigel Broadbent and Jackie Addison) continues to scrutinise all vacancies and structures to ensure that we continue to achieve efficiencies and savings across Council.  There have been significant changes to how we fill vacancies, which has resulted in additional savings towards the Future Workforce Programme. 
HR and Business Change and Performance Management – recruitment has now commenced to the new structure.  The Corporate Leads have now been appointed (Jackie Addison, Julie Comb and Pam Plant).  Recruitment is currently taking place to the vacant role of Corporate Lead Change (Business and Systems) post which will complete the Lead roles.  There are a number of unaffected roles, staff will be assimilated to these roles and interviews will take place shortly for the remaining ring-fenced and vacant roles.  

I would like to thank the Director of Communities and Service Support, the leadership team and Trade Union (in particular Andrew Hadley, UNISON) for their support in achieving a fair and transparent process to progress the new structure. Staff affected have shown professionalism throughout this time. I appreciate that it has not been and still is not an easy time until this process concludes. I also would like to thank the Director for his commitment and the consideration he has shown with the staff concerned.

Finally, I am delighted to report that the Council has just received confirmation that we have been accredited as UK Living Wage Employer.  We are the first Local Authority in the region to achieve this status.  The Living Wage has become established on the national agenda as one to address low pay and provide a decent standard of living through earnings rather than supplements from the state.  This is a really positive step in the process of the Council addressing the Low Paid Workers initiative which the Authority has played an active part working with the Command Authority to address this extremely important agenda.  

The Council commitment to finding ways to tackle poverty is key to its wider core strategic objectives and the introduction of the Living Wage should positively affect the wellbeing of the Borough and its citizens economically and personally. We are actively encouraging all our schools, partners and contractors to follow suit. 

This is also really positive step in encouraging staff to apply for posts and retaining people within the organisation.  The Councils logo will be added to the Living Wage Foundation website as a recognised employer.

We will be issuing a formal press release shortly and asking the Foundation to release through their social media channels.  We will be using the UK Living Wage Employer Mark on our communications and website.  

At the next portfolio brief I will focus on the Organisational Development outcomes in line with end of year people development strategy. 
Councillor Mrs Carter announced that the Council had now received Accreditation as a UK Living Wage employer.  The Council was the first in the region to achieve this status.
Councillor Mrs Carter also advised that the Council had been awarded Bronze by Investors in People.  A reassessment was to be carried out in July, and it was hoped that Silver would be awarded at that time.
(vi) Adults, Health and Social Care
Councillor McAllister, Cabinet Member for Adults, Health and Social Care submitted a written report on the work she had carried out since the last meeting of the Council as follows:

Since my last briefing to Council, when I told you about our new development at Heatherstones Court, we have taken our first guests.  The official opening ceremony took place in March and was attended by many special guests, including Madam Mayor and Halifax rugby star, Scott Mullan.  This is an exciting collaboration between Calderdale Hospital Foundation Trust and the local authority’s housing and social care directorates.  Its purpose is to provide an alternative to unnecessary hospital admissions as well as a place for recovery and recuperation after hospital admission.  This will be part of our aim to avoid people having lengthy stays in hospital and promote their independence.  The event was well attended and I want to thank everyone for their efforts, both in developing the service and organising a really inspiring event.

After a year of preparation, the Care Act came into force on 1 April this year, consolidating previous legislation, including

· National Assistance Act 1948

· Chronically Sick and Disabled Persons Act 1970

· NHS & Community Care Act 1990

· Health Services and Public Health Act 1968

The key area of change from April 2015 is that local authorities must promote people’s wellbeing, focussing on prevention and early intervention.

It provides consistent national eligibility criteria and puts the adult safeguarding board on the same statutory footing as children’s safeguarding and extends duties to cover safeguarding in prisons.  There are specific responsibilities around the care market both in terms of identifying failure and developing new providers.  In my role as portfolio holder, I have been assuring myself that as an authority we are ready and compliant with the legal requirements. There has been a tremendous amount of assiduous preparation overseen by a transformation board in Adults, Health and Social Care which has been supported by many other staff.  There is ongoing work to prepare for the second phase of implementation due in 1 April 2016, which will cover all the financial implication including the lifetime care cap on reasonable care costs to meet eligible needs.  This will be the subject of future reports as we get specific regulations and guidance that will govern this phase.  We are also now implementing the Better Care Fund and preparing for the ongoing development of integrated commissioning arrangements between ourselves and the CCG.

I would also like to congratulate our CCG on obtaining Vanguard status in partnership with Adults, Health and Social Care, the GP alliance, commissioners, providers and voluntary sector organisations.  It is one of only 29 successful sites out of a total of 260 applications.  This will deliver new models of care and will help support the development of care closer to home as the vehicle for driving integrated working.  It will support people to receive the care and support they need in or near their own homes.  It will provide a good foundation to take forward the excellent work undertaken by the Peoples Commission.

I also wanted to share with you an e mail which has been received from Duncan Selbie – Chief Executive – Public Health England:-

Dear Cllr McAllister, Merran and Paul

Thank you for such a warm welcome and instructive and inspiring morning on Wednesday. Calderdale exudes ambition and opportunity with innovation at its heart. The statutory duty placed on Local Authorities by the 2012 Act is to improve the health of the people, the public's health and concurrently the CCG was given a legal responsibility to address inequalities. I have been to many places over the past two years but none more motivating nor where this is so obviously understood. It was a pleasure to be with you, to listen and to learn of your priorities and concerns. We also share your view on Paul emerging as a first class public health director.
The health of your people is overall worse than average with significant variation by ward in your life expectancy and years of healthy life. These we know from Marmot and others are neither inevitable nor immutable and our discussions centred on both the causes and consequences and how you are addressing them .Healthcare matters to good health but not nearly so much as having a decent job, a good education, decent housing and companionship. For children what matters most is a good start to life and being ready to learn on starting school. The transfer from the NHS of 0 to 5 commissioning this October is pertinent to this. These are all, of course, interdependent. As you well know, economic prosperity absolutely drives improved health, and wellbeing in this context is ensuring that local people share in that prosperity. Speaking directly to these are your five broad outcomes in your health and wellbeing strategy, namely good health, a vibrant economy, children being ready for school and prepared for life, a safe and cohesive community and a place where older people can lead independent and fulfilling lives. Your involvement in the national systems leadership programme and as a Vanguard demonstrator underlines your determination to see good change happen. 

Of national note is your approach to staying well and the four community hubs. The opportunity to spend time with one of these, Threeways, was an inspiration with activities and services being coordinated there of relevance across the life course and from a campus that was truly owned by the local community. The voluntary sector regularly coming together there, for example on tackling loneliness and the chance to briefly speak to them gave me further insight into the importance of their contribution. Equally, your People's Commission on the future of health and social care services recognising the impact of financial, demographic and technology change.

Amongst a sea of examples from Paul's presentation and briefing notes, I would especially highlight your ambition to be the most active place in England, no mean feat given the hilly terrain, your work to improve air quality, the refreshed outcome based drug and alcohol service for young people and that this now embraces tobacco, and your enhanced school nursing service. In truth, I could easily go on.
This is leading good practice and has enabled you to recruit the best people, and significant savings to be reinvested in locally relevant priorities, opening up opportunities not possible before the 2013 changes and making them happen.
Also of significance is your use of data and intelligence across the whole of the business of the Council and how this supports your focus on 'what works' and promoting evidence based practice.

We spoke about the demanding financial position and how this is interdependent with the financial health of the local NHS, working together to squeeze the best value out of your combined spending power. The public health grant is there to provide essential public health services but also, as you are proving, leverage for creating better value from the whole of your combined Council and CCG budgets. The relationship between you, working together to squeeze the best value out of your combined spending power "the Calderdale pound" has to be the way forward. To plan and to act together. Certainly we see our role in supporting you in every way we can, including you calling on me personally whenever you think that might be helpful.

The discussion on securing the future workforce is something we are giving careful thought to and in the Autumn we published along with the LGA and others a short paper on this. We are planning a follow up thematic review this year and will ensure that Paul is fully engaged in this.

I hope this short note accurately reflects our conversation and I look forward to keeping in touch. Please receive and convey my warmest thanks and respects to everyone for all they are doing and for the obvious positive outlook 
that each is bringing to this most worthwhile public service responsibility.
Councillor Baines mentioned the opening of the new development at Heatherstones Court and thanked Councillor Metcalfe for all his work in carrying this project forward. Councillor Metcalfe responded endorsing the new development as a great achievement and the whole team involvement which had taken place.
110 COMMENTS ON THE WORK OF SCRUTINY PANELS AND COMMITTEES AND QUESTIONS WITHOUT NOTICE TO THE CHAIRS OF SCRUTINY PANELS AND COMMITTEES

There were no questions to the Chairs of Scrutiny Panels and Committees or comments from Members
